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​ [ONE]

Anxiety was my
constant companion these days.

I was nervous
about the email, how could I not be? Mr-call-me-Lucas Chambers had
emailed a week ago and told me he'd be able to start my tutoring
session on Friday, today, after school. He'd double-checked and
been clear that it would have to be then, because he had no other
spots free. He was excited about working with me, but so far, I was
just nervous.

I should
really explain, shouldn't I? I always assume that everyone knows
who I am and what's going on, but then I get caught up in my own
worries before I remember that you wouldn’t know. I'm Jessie
Oliver, turned fifteen in September, disabled, and just waiting for
Mum to get me dressed, which is something I’m pretty much incapable
of doing myself thanks to the M.E and Fibromyalgia, but I’ll get to
those in a moment.

While we had
no choice in what we wore for school, except on those rare
non-uniform days, I looked pretty okay in it. Given that I was
always sitting, the loose-fitted white shirt and black skirt always
managed to hide the fact that I was carrying a little extra weight.
My short brown hair was always a mess, growing out the pixie cut
I’d gotten a while ago wasn’t going well, and my blue rimmed
glasses made the look work, though the hair was very much too long.
It’s hard to get your hair cut regularly when you’re exhausted all
the time.

My tie was the
one thing I could do myself, so once Mum was finally done, I
finished up with that. I wasn’t a fan of the grey and green, but
it’s not like the school asked for our input on these things. My
skin was pale white, but that’s more because of the fact that when
I’m not at school, I spend most of my life in bed.

So my bedroom
is kinda a reflection on me as a person, from the unmade bed,
against the wall, to the untidy desk on the other wall, piled up
with books and notes, and of course, my computer and such. There
were a few posters for musicals I liked, Hamilton, for one, Rent
for another, and I also had fairy lights taped above my bed. Gray,
my best friend, bought me them for Christmas to add a little colour
to my life, which can be both exciting and dreary at
times.

I know that
sounds like a contradiction, but I promise it’ll make sense. And
here’s why, I also have empath powers. Yep, sliding that one in
like it’s completely normal when I know it’s not.

The empath
stuff came about shortly after I got sick with Fibromyalgia and
M.E. Both of those bring their own kinds of pain with them, but it
wasn't until I started getting film clips that Gray, and I worked
out it was more than just chronic pain.

To put it
simply, an empath is someone who can feel the physical and mental
pain of someone else. Sounds fun, right? Yeah, it's not. I'm lucky
in that I don't have many active triggers. I don't know if that's
normal or not. Guess Lucas will be able to fill me in.

It was only in
December that I’d finally taken the plunge and decided I needed a
tutor of some kind. I’d known some of the empath life, and had
joined the forum after Gray worked out exactly what was wrong with
me. The forum had, for the most part, been quiet when I asked for
help. There’d been one girl happy to help, Mia, but she was killed
by a drunk driver in November, along with her parents.

Of course, I’d
not known that until I met her brother, Marcus, and he’d become a
massive trigger for me. He'd almost succeeded at taking his life
once the driver was caught. After that, his grandparents moved him
to a new school, and he'd severed contact, which hurt just as much
now as then.

Thankfully, I
had other friends. Gray, who I didn’t go to school with any more,
and also Roe and Craig, who were at my new school, as well as my
girlfriend, Meera. All of them were my allies in regards to being
an empath. They all got it. I just wasn't sure I did. I wasn't sure I was ready for
this next step. I guess I'd find out today.

My hand moved
to trace the bracelet Meera and the others had got me for
Christmas. Hidden under my bed was a blue crate, with various items
I’d been told would help me, from the journal for notes, to the
sand to ground me, and the doll to transfer my pain. I'd told my
parents it was just private stuff. I’d convinced my parents the
bracelet was an in-joke, and mostly wore it with the band turned
inward so that my parents didn’t question it too closely, but
occasionally the light would catch the edge of the box, and it felt
like the thing was ready and willing to whisper my secret to any
and all.

My parents
didn't know I was an empath. I didn't plan to tell them any time
soon, either. Lucas had told me he'd keep my secret and tell my
parents he was tutoring me in Maths. I mean, he would be doing some Maths work with
me. Otherwise, the wall of lies was going to come tumbling down,
and I'd be screwed.

I’d gone
through the morning stuff, dealt with Mum fussing over me before
she took me to school, and the whole time there’d been this
elephant in the room. The knowledge that when school finished, I’d
be meeting my tutor for the first time and getting my first proper
empath lesson, and I didn’t know what that journey would hold,
which terrified me.

The whole
morning of school was a blur. With half-term a couple of weeks
away, the pressure was on for us to cram as much homework and such
into the time left. Some of them, like English, were simply essays
we needed to write. Others were more intense, like the French piece
I'd been putting off.

I was lucky
that the majority of my teachers were happy to work with me and
give me extensions where they could. Of course, the problem was
that sometimes I needed an extra shove towards finishing the work
on time. I’d spent my Christmas break trying to keep on top of the
mountain, but it soon became clear that with the added stress and
worry of whether Lucas would be any help, I wasn’t going to clear
the backlog any time soon.

By the time
lunch came, I was itching to spend some time scaling that mountain.
Meera was sat next to me at a table in the loud and crowded
canteen, while we waited for Roe and Craig to get the food. We had
a good system, the three of them would alternate who joined the
line, since it was way too cramped for me to sit there and push
myself along.

Meera smiled
as she checked a message on her phone. She was fifteen, her long
brown hair tied back and neat, the way it always was. Tall enough
to tower over me, but not in a bad way, just one of those
disadvantages of always being sat down. Her sandy brown skin always
seemed to exude beauty, especially paired with the green eyes that
had attracted me to her when we first met. We'd been dating since
the end of November. When I’d told her the truth about the twitch,
it had gone very badly, and we’d broken up for a time. Now though,
she seemed to really get it.

“You're
staring, Jessie,” she said softly, a crooked smile on her lips as
she glanced up to meet my eyes.

“Sorry, was
just thinking about stuff,” I said, feeling sheepish.

“You worried
about Lucas still?” Meera asked. “I mean, I know you don't know
what he's going to do, but it's gotta be a good thing,
right?”

“Actually, I
was more thinking about the homework for French. I may have
forgotten to get much of it done before class this afternoon. I'm
gonna be spending my lunch rushing over that,” I said.

Roe called
over to us and we both went to pay with our thumbprints before all
of us headed back to the table. Food was passed out, and a somewhat
comfortable silence descended as we ate.

“You know
it's only a practice oral, right?” Meera said as she finished
eating.

“I know,” I
said, pausing between bites. “But generally speaking, you need
something prepared before
you do the practice oral.”

“Oh,” Meera
said, grimacing. “You've not even started?”

Roe shook her
head as she leaned forward. “I thought you were on top of
everything?” she asked.

“I was, but
then I got caught up in Lucas taking me on, and things got a little
out of hand,” I said, rubbing my face with my hands. “I know what I
want to do, I just need to have some time when there's nothing else
going on for me to sit and write it out.”

“Okay, we'll
make sure you get it done before fourth period,” Roe said. “If
nothing else, we could all hang out in the quiet room. I mean, you
just need to put pen to paper, get that dictionary out and actually
do the damn work, right? You said you already had an idea, so maybe
it's not as dire as it might seem.”

“I actually
have some Maths work to do,” Meera said. “So the quiet room works
for me.”

“I have
Spanish homework that's almost finished,” Craig said. “Of course, I
need to look some stuff up though, so I can't go to the quiet room,
I need the library. But if you guys do go there, I'm not gonna be
upset or anything.”

“That sounds
like a perfect idea,” I said, finishing off my food and wiping my
hands on a napkin. “I have all the stuff I need. I just need to
actually do it and not spend the rest of lunch worrying over what
tomorrow will bring.”

“Then it's
settled, French for you, Maths for Meera and I, being the awesome
student I am, have no homework to do, but I can cheer you guys on,”
Roe said, with a big smile.

Roe turned
fifteen in January and was one of the few who'd believed me about
my powers without first needing proof. She, like Meera, towered
over me. Her bob of brown hair complemented her olive skin, though
like mine, it needed a trim. She’d been a bit of a loner before I
came to Crosswood, but she'd been the one to approach me first.
She'd been so soft-spoken that it was nice to see her come out of
her shell now that she had a good group of friends.

Craig, on the
other hand, was my first proper friend here. A big guy with golden
brown skin, and puffy black hair that suited him to a tee. He was
the youngest of the group at fourteen, though he'd be fifteen come
April. He'd cracked a joke when we first met, and we'd been solid
friends ever since.

All three of
them were in my tutor group, and I had no classes that didn't
contain at least one of my friends. It was nice to be surrounded by
people who not only got me, but also understood my
limitations.

Craig gathered
up the trays, taking them to deal with the trash and all that. He
headed off to the library, but since I had Maths last lesson, I'd
see him before the day was done.

Roe came to
take control of my chair. “You want a push? Or are you gonna be
able to manage?” she asked.

“A bit of
both,” I said with a smile.

Flicking off
my brakes, I let Roe steer as we walked the corridor towards one of
the few quiet rooms. They were a brilliant idea. Because Crosswood
was the main school for students with additional educational needs,
or to be blunt, people like me, they had various tools to help for
when you might be feeling over-stimulated and needed some downtime.
They were placed all over the school so that it didn't ever get too
crowded in any one room. The rules were strict, and the majority of
the student population abided by those rules, but there was always
an adult nearby to deal with anyone who didn’t.

“You realise
we're not going to be able to talk much once we get in there,” I
said. “I mean, Roe, you'll have to be cheering
silently.”

“I know,
Jessie,” she said, patting my head. “I will contain the impulse to
sing several songs at the top of my voice.”

Laughing
loudly, I shook my head. “I just meant we might need more help, and
if we do, then heading to the library isn't all a bad idea. It's
getting warmer, and before long most people will be out during
lunch, so the library will once again be our safe refuge,” I said,
glancing at Meera who was smiling as we walked.

“Ah yes, the
days of warm weather and a quiet library,” Roe said, wistfully. “It
has been hard these dark months.”

Meera laughed,
and I had to stifle a giggle. Roe was always the first person to
help someone, and it took a while for her to open up to new people,
but she also had a wicked sense of humour. I just hoped she didn't
say the wrong thing and make us dissolve into hysterics while we
were in the quiet room.

Reaching out,
I took Meera's hand, which made her glance at me with a soft smile.
We'd never shied away from PDA, but still it did worry me sometimes
that with her being gay and me being bi, we'd attract the wrong
kind of attention. I'd been mostly lucky in my life that bullies
hadn't really bothered with me. Oh, I'd had fake friends who
disappeared when I got sick, but even at Downfields, the bullying
wasn't major.

It'd been
something I’d worried about when I came here. I wanted a chance to
find my people, as it were. I was very lucky that Roe and Craig
sought me out, though Meera came to join us soon enough. That said,
I didn't particularly want some dickweed starting on us because we
were open about being in a relationship.

Roe steered me
through the open door of the quiet room. It was pretty full
actually, and it was purely luck that I was in the chair since
there were only two seats at a table left. I parked up, got my
French stuff out of my bag, watching Meera get out her Maths, and
we settled into a comfortable silence while we all
worked.

I tried my
best to focus, and I did get started on my work, but my mind kept
jumping to other things. It didn’t help that my arms were aching as
if bruised, but I tried not to think about it too much.

My thoughts,
as usual these days, were on Lucas. Would he be able to answer all
the questions I had? Would he even stick to his promise of keeping
my parents out of it? Was that a bad thing? Like his agreement, was
it pointing to something untoward? Most tutors wouldn't keep
secrets from the people paying them, right? It wasn't like with a
therapist where everything stayed confidential unless I was going
to hurt myself or someone else, or I was in danger. Tutors didn't
have that kind of agreement. So should I be worried that he'd
agreed so readily?

I chewed my
lip, lost in thought until Roe poked my arm with her finger. I
jolted a little and turned to look at her.

Her forehead
was creased in concern as she mouthed: “Are you okay?”

I nodded,
unable to really think of what else I could say. My friends had all
been more than supportive, but they were right, this
was the right step for
me. I couldn't risk getting a new trigger and it being something
like with Marcus, something that would never go away, and only had
stopped being a problem because he literally left the school and I
didn’t see him anymore.

Rubbing the
side of my face to deal with the blooming headache, I went back to
working out my French coursework. In the weeks leading up to
Christmas, both my parents had approached me with the idea that
maybe I should drop a GCSE class so that I could stay on top of
everything else. I'd said it wasn't necessary, that I'd spend the
break getting back to where I needed to be, and hiring Lucas was
their way of helping me do that.

But the more I
thought about it, and the more I hated the idea, the more I
realised it might yet come to that. I wanted to leave school with
all ten GCSEs, but that might not be possible. I still held out a
small morsel of hope that maybe I would get better. Maybe I would
be able to get a regular job after a long education. Maybe I would
go to university and get a degree in something or other. I'd never
really been focused on what I wanted to do for a career, and
getting sick didn't help matters.

Sighing, I
pushed those thoughts away. I needed to focus on this homework,
otherwise I was going to be having a long discussion with my
parents when I got a demerit slip. I may have understanding
teachers, but there were limits. I didn't particularly want to test
Mrs. Clark's kindness.

Everything
that came after school would just have to wait until later. I had
to work, and there was no getting out of it.


​ [TWO]

The remainder
of school was long, boring, and draining. The only thing keeping me
going was knowing that my lesson with Lucas would happen once I got
home. The taxi ride didn't take anywhere near as long as it usually
did. I was excited with the prospect of getting home, having
promised all my friends that I'd ping when I could. I knew I had
to, somehow, get the box out from under my bed, but I switched my
bracelet around in the back of the taxi, so that the inscription
was showing.

Once I was
inside, I pulled out my Maths book, just because I wanted to set
the scene for my parents should they pop home during the session. I
debated trying to get my box out myself, but that just seemed like
a surefire way to end up on the floor, unable to get back up. If
I'd thought about it sooner, I could've asked Gray to pop round and
get it out for me. I'd have to remember to do that later, or find a
different hiding place within my reach.

Checking the
time, I noted I had about ten minutes before Lucas was due to
arrive. Maybe if I was quick, and Gray was home, he could get here
before Lucas did and retrieve my box of goodies. I sent him a quick
text. If nothing else, Gray could help me open the door since I
still hadn't quite mastered that manoeuvre with a
wheelchair.

My phone
pinged with Gray's response. He was gonna run over to give me a
hand, but he couldn't stay. I was happy with that. Maybe I could
even get him to make me a quick drink, or was that a bit too much
like using him? I chewed my lip, my fingers tapping my knee as I
waited. It would take Gray only a few minutes to get here, but I
was worried Lucas would be early and I'd have to fumble through the
door myself.

Things like
this were stuff I probably should've considered sooner. I glanced
around my room and desk area, looking for somewhere new to keep the
box. That was assuming, of course, that I'd even need it for the
first lesson. I might not, but I also didn't want to be in a
position later on when I did
and couldn't get to it.

I heard the
key in the door before I could find a spot, letting out a sigh of
relief that Gray had turned up in time.

“Hey, Gray,
can you grab my box?” I called out.

“Just a
minute, Jessie, Lucas is just putting a permit on his car,” he
called back.

Oh great,
Lucas was early, and now I had Gray here too. Well, it wasn't all
bad, right? I mean, Lucas knew my friends were aware of the twitch.
I'd probably have to remind myself to not call it that during my
lessons with him, but he couldn't fault me for needing help, could
he?

Gray left the
door open as he came into my room, knelt down and grabbed the blue
box. He put it on my bed with a grin in my direction.

“I can't
stay, but once Lucas gets in here, I'll head home. That way you
don't have to work out the door,” he said, panting a little. He
must've run to get over here so quick.

“Thanks,
Gray,” I said with a smile.

The sound of
someone coming up the ramp floated in through the open door, and I
swallowed down my nerves as I waited for Lucas to come
in.

He filled the
doorway. What drew my eye was the short, red hair that seemed to
offset his pale white skin, like a beacon letting me know he was
around. His grey eyes locked on me, before he turned them to Gray,
and back to me.

“Lucas
Chambers,” he said, holding out his hand for me to
shake.

I took it, and
gave it a small shake. His hand gripped mine, and I was a little
worried it'd hurt, but it didn't.

“That's Gray,
he's my best friend,” I said, my voice coming out a little
croaky.

Lucas shook
Gray's hand before Gray made his excuses and left, pulling the door
shut behind him. My neck hurt looking up at Lucas, and he seemed to
sense that.

“Okay for me
to sit on your bed?” he asked, his voice a little
gravelly.

I nodded, and
he sat on the end of my bed, the blue box next to him.

“That's just
the box of things my friends thought I might need,” I said,
babbling a little. I don't know if it was the nerves or the fear
that I was going to look silly. “They got it for me for Christmas.
There's a journal for recording info, a doll thing for transferring
the pain, and a bottle of sand to keep me grounded. They also got
me this,” I added, holding out my wrist so he could inspect the
bracelet. “We’re all pretty new at this, and we just wanted to be
prepared.”

Lucas smiled
as he saw the inscription on the bracelet. “It’s pretty nice that
you have some of what you need. I take it you've not really
interacted with anyone else in the community? And you still wish
for your parents not to be told?”

I nodded.
“I've seen the forum, but beyond Mia Dale, who you might know died,
I’ve not managed to talk to anyone else. And no, I don't want my
parents to know, not yet. I figure I'll have to tell them at some
point, but it kinda feels like asking for trouble right
now.”

Lucas watched
me with careful eyes. “You do realise that it will make things
harder for your lessons? I've never worked with someone whose
parents weren't also on board. I take it they're not home right
now?”

“No, Mum
should be back around five, Dad will be a little after that. I
thought we could do the empath thing until they get home, and then
they should leave us alone while we work on the Maths,” I said, my
fingers still nervously tapping at my legs.

“Okay, I can
work with that for now. But I do urge you to bring your parents
into the loop. There are resources and such that I can give you
that would help explain things. I'm a late developer myself, so I
know the fear and uncertainty that comes with that.”

“Oh, really?
That's kinda cool. I've never been around anyone else with the
twitch,” I said, smiling. “When did yours happen?”

He smiled.
“When I started to transition. I'm trans, and up until that point,
I'd never had any empath abilities. It didn't run in my family or
anything like that. I was eighteen or so. I'm thirty now, but it
was that community that got me to the point I’m at now. Of course,
this was before a lot of the internet, but places like the forum
are a good resource to use.”

I nodded.
“I’ve not had much luck there, everyone seems to know each other,
and they don’t seem all that welcoming. I’ve posted there, but bar
Mia, I never really get much response.”

“Keep trying.
They’re careful, but every one of them started somewhere. Even
those who have a family history or are born with the empath
ability, they all start as a newbie. I think you’ll find that as
our sessions continue and you learn more, people will start to
welcome you,” he said with a small smile.

I wasn’t so
sure about that, but I didn’t wanna push.

“So where do
we start?” I asked, hoping to dig into the lessons
themselves.

“Well, you
said in your emails that you only had a few active triggers?” he
asked.

“Yeah, Mum,
Gray, my girlfriend, Meera, and another friend, Marcus. He’s Mia’s
brother, and I don't see him any more. My big worry was how to cope
when my conditions already make it hard to focus, and they were all
at school too. I’m barely managing to keep on top of things,” I
said.

“How long
have you had the abilities?” he asked, as he reached into his bag
and pulled out a tablet.

I guess he
planned to make notes, which made sense since this would probably
be something we'd be doing for a while.

“I got the
diagnosis in the summer last year, but I'd been sick for about
eight months before that. I picked up on the twitch around the same
time, and when Gray's grandfather died, I got the film clips around
then too. It freaked me out a little, and I asked Gray about it. I
was worried it was something like having a dream while I was awake.
Gray and I approached things as a science project, and he made the
connection before I did. That would've been around this time last
year.”

“So in the
year since, you've only gained four triggers?” he asked, nodding as
he tapped at the screen. “It's not uncommon for late developing
abilities to be linked to a massive change in our lives. Not much
is known about it. A few of the people in the field are trying to
study it, to ascertain whether they can be predicted.”

“I'd heard
about the study,” I said. “I'm not interested in that at
all.”

“No, I
figured not with the need for secrecy.” He glanced over at me, and
smiled. “So, here's how it'll work. As you're only just gaining
control of your ability, and you don't have too many triggers for
us to pull from, I'm going to go over the basics for you. Normally
this is done at first sign of onset, but understandably, there are
some exceptions. I figure we can spend the first hour going over
what you can do to control the intensity of the pain, and you can
ask me any questions you have.” He nodded to the box. “Your friends
did you a favour getting you set up with some of the supplies. My
advice would be to try and hone your skills while you don't have an
active trigger present. It took me a very long time to do that, and
given your health conditions complicating matters, it will be in
your best interests to be able to turn down the pain
levels.”

I nodded with
a grin. This was exactly what I wanted. “How long do you think
it'll take?” I asked uncertainly.

If my parents
were to put a limit on my time with Lucas, say for monetary
reasons, I wanted to make the most of what skills he taught
me.

He chuckled.
“Not as quick as you might like. It will take a lot of practice.”
He put his hand on the lid of the box. “You mind if I show you?” he
asked.

“No, go
ahead!” I said, putting my hands in my lap.

I wondered
about making some notes of my own, that was what the journal was
for, but I figured I'd remember everything I needed to. After all,
I'd be putting the skills to use almost immediately, so it wasn't
something I could easily forget.

He opened the
box and handed me over the small bottle of sand. “It's good they
got you something portable. You need to be wearing that whenever
you try to handle the doll,” Lucas said, grabbing that out too.
“The point of this is to both keep you grounded through the sand
connected to the earth, but to allow this nondescript doll to be
your vessel. It's not as hard as it sounds, but it's not easy
either. They did a good job in going to someone who actually makes
this stuff for this very reason. I see a lot of empaths with no
knowledge, gathering their kit and just grabbing any old doll. The
problem there is that it usually has a face. This one
doesn't.”

I nodded as I
tried to process it all. I slipped the sand necklace over my head,
so the bottle hung over my chest.

“Do I need to
be holding the doll?” I asked, my hands shaking a little as I
thought about trying it out for the first time ever.

Could this be
all I’d hoped it would be? Could it be an answer to dealing with
empath pain that didn't involve becoming a hermit and never seeing
anyone ever?

“I'd say no
for now. You don't have an active trigger, but you'll find that as
you focus on them, the doll will carry part of that imprint. You
won't always be able to get away with just having the
one.”

He met my
eyes, as he put my doll down and pulled out his from the bag next
to him. “I've got more than four active triggers, like right now, I
can feel some of your pain, just out of reach,” he said.

I flushed at
the thought that I was hurting him. I didn't really know what to
say to that, but he didn't seem to expect me to say
anything.

“So I always
carry a clean doll with me to a new lesson for the simple reason
that, as you'll find out, sometimes a person causes so much pain,
you need the whole vessel to contain it all,” he said. “You're not
like that with me, but from what you said in your emails, you've
already got a trigger like that.”

“I do, I
don't see him any more though. I'd like to, but he's not okay with
causing me pain even though it's not his fault,” I said.

“A lot of
people feel that way. It's one of the reasons so many others in the
community aren't open about the ability. Like with you and your
parents. Because you don't have an active trigger here, I can't ask
you to do this yet. But the act of locking a trigger is both simple
and complicated. First you have to be able to focus on the pain
itself. Separate it from what you're feeling, and force it onto the
vessel.”

I rubbed my
forehead with a headache brewing. I'd known it wouldn't be simple,
but it sounded way above my skill level. Was this all just childish
wishing on my part?

Lucas looked
at me. “Okay, that gives me something to work with,” he said. “You
feel how your head hurts. You recognise that is your pain. There's
nothing else there that feels off, right?”

“Right,” I
said, my voice a little hoarse. “But I knew that already. How do I
separate the two?”

“You said you
get film clips, so I assume the majority of your pain has been
emotional?”

“Yeah,” I
said, nodding. “Always in the same place though. Meera's was the
leg and back cramps. Marcus was a killer headache.”

“You see,
with emotional pain, you'll have a trigger spot. Once you're able
to separate it from whatever you're actually feeling from your own
body, you can force it into the vessel. Watch me with your
headache,” he said.

I watched him,
a little sceptical, to be honest. It sounded very much like new age
woo, and although I didn't think he was selling me a story, it just
didn't sound like something anyone could do. But I watched anyway,
because it wasn't like I had anything else I could try.

He kept his
eyes on me as his thumb rubbed small circles over the doll's head.
I half expected him to start chanting a strange poem or something,
but as I watched, I saw a small circle of light on the doll's
forehead.

“What was
that?!” I asked, pushing my chair forward.

I'd looked at
my own doll when I opened the present, they didn't have batteries
or lights or anything. I assumed his was the same, since he'd told
me as much.

“That,
Jessie, is what we're going to get you to do. I don't feel your
headache, but I know it's still there. I turned down the volume
basically. As I said, the dolls themselves can become overwhelmed
with too much pain, but if you do it right, you're able to turn it
down and bring it back up.”

As he spoke,
he rubbed the doll's forehead again, then winced as the circle of
light came up for half a second and was gone again.

“You want
some painkillers?” he asked. “That feels like a big
headache.”

“I... I'm
fine,” I stammered, unable to really believe what had just
happened.

Before I could
ask him anything more, I heard the key in the door. With lightning
reflexes, Lucas put everything except the sand back in my box and
shut the lid. He pulled his tablet into his lap and started talking
about Maths as if we'd spent the last hour doing just
that.

It took me a
moment to switch from twitch to Maths, but I got the feeling I'd
get better at it. By the time Mum poked her head in the door, I was
engrossed in doing the homework I'd planned to put off until
Sunday.

Maybe Lucas
would keep my secret after all.


​ [THREE]

I, of course,
filled everyone in after Lucas left. I didn't go into too much
detail because I was a little freaked out, and actually kinda
tired. Everyone had questions but I found it hard to focus and
answer them while my own questions still buzzed around my
head.

I ate dinner,
talked with everyone on Telegram, had a conversation with Mum about
how I felt the first lesson had gone, and then I went to bed. I had
a full day tomorrow, and I didn't want to be too drained to enjoy
the date with Meera.

As I laid back
on my pillows, wraps warmed and main lights out, fairy lights still
twinkling above my head, I started to think properly about what
Lucas had shown me. It looked simple, he'd said as much, but he'd
also said that it would take a lot of practice, and from the sounds
of things, I would need an active trigger to get any level of skill
at it. I didn't like the idea of having a new one, or worse, using
another of my friends who were triggers to help.

It was
different with me triggering Lucas' twitch. I was always in pain,
so it was always going to be there. Maybe this could be a reason
for Marcus to see me again. If I could approach it right, explain
that I was trying to gain control of the effect the twitch had,
would he let me meet up with him to practise?

I thought
about texting him and asking just that. But then I realised how
selfish that was. He'd emailed a few weeks ago, asking for me to
keep the space between us as he wasn't ready to talk, to even hang
out yet. And there I was, thinking about ignoring his wishes so he
could help me? I shook my head at myself. I was pretty sure that if
Marcus ever did feel ready, he'd want me to have a better control
of the twitch.

It felt like a
catch-22, because I knew working with him would give me the
practice I needed so that he didn't ever have to worry again about
me being in a whole heap of pain because of him. But asking before
he was ready sounded like I just wanted to use him. He'd been to
hell and back in the past couple of months and was, from what I
could gather, only just getting back on his feet. It would be
wrong, and borderline cruel, to ask him for that reason.

Sighing, I
closed my eyes, trying to quiet my brain as I played out various
scenarios behind my eyelids. I didn't know if or when the next
trigger would become active. But maybe I would be lucky enough,
which sounded completely wrong, to have a period of time to
practise soon. I didn't hold out much hope of getting it right the
first time, but maybe I'd get to a point where I could do something
with the pain.

I gave up
thinking about it, there was nothing I could do right then. It
wasn't like I could call Meera and ask that she bring some
emotional pain on our date so that I could use her as a guinea pig.
Letting out a slow breath, I tried to sleep. After all, I'd really
like to be able to go my date with Meera.

It took me a
while, but I did eventually fall asleep. My dreams were filled with
pain I couldn't, thankfully, actually feel, and various tries at
honing my powers in my sleep. It all ended up a complete mess of
failure, and upset over issues I didn't particularly enjoy. I woke
up at one point, covered in sweat and panting heavily. I did think
about staying up, but before I could move off the bed, sleep
claimed me again.

When I next
opened my eyes, there was a stream of light coming through the
curtains. That meant it had to be time for me to be getting up. I
usually had an alarm set, but maybe I'd forgotten, or slept through
it. Heavens knew I needed the sleep. I reached out to grab my phone
so I could check the time. It was just after eight. I normally set
my alarm for eight-thirty so that explained why it hadn’t gone
off.

I rubbed my
forehead, feeling like I needed a shower. It would take a lot of
energy, but maybe I could manage it and just skip the get-together
with Roe and the others? They'd understand, I was sure of it, and I
really wanted a shower.

“You awake,
Jessie?” Mum said softly, as she knocked on my bedroom
door.

“Yeah,” I
said, my voice raspy as if I had a cold or sore throat.

I didn't feel
ill, but I did worry for a moment that I was coming down with
something.

“You want tea
or orange juice for your meds?” she asked, pushing open the door a
little.

I stretched,
trying to work out the stiffness in my neck. “Tea would be good. I
was wondering if I could have a shower?”

“I don't see
a problem with that, Dad’s already up. You want to eat and take
meds first?”

“Yeah, at
least then I have a chance to wake up a little first,” I said with
a smile.

Mum nodded and
headed off to the kitchen. With my door open, I could hear her hum
to herself as she went about making tea and some toast. I looked
over at my desk and saw the blue box where I'd left it in the only
spot of clear space. I'd not had the chance to ask Lucas to put it
back under my bed, and as the night had gone on, I'd figured it'd
be better to have it to hand, and hope that the secrets within were
never actually revealed.

I'd weighed up
the possibility of either one of my parents seeing the contents. I
couldn't see how it would make them jump to the conclusion I was
hiding something. They wouldn't read my notes, not without my say
so, and the rest of it was just objects that held no meaning out of
context. For that reason, I saw no need to hide it completely. I'd
told them to keep away from it, that it was private, and so far,
they'd respected that.

I did wonder
if Lucas was right and that telling my parents sooner rather than
later was a good idea. I'd gone back to the forum last night, Gray
had hung out with me while I posted yet another intro post, and
waited for any replies, but I hadn't spent much time on there since
I'd been wiped out.

When Mum came
back with my tea and toast, I'd managed to get myself sat up in
bed. She left me to eat and take my meds while she went to check
the shower chair and such were all in the right place. We had a
large bathroom upstairs which had been turned into a wet room, but
since I couldn't get up there on my own, sometimes things got moved
around. Dad would have to carry me up the stairs, and then Mum
would help me shower. It wasn't exactly an ideal situation, but I
had to work with what I had.

I pinged Meera
once I'd taken my meds. I wasn't all that sure what we had planned
for our date. Sometimes we made specific plans, but given my
health, we always liked to have a few ideas so that if I couldn't
do one thing, I might be able to manage something else.

How are you
doing this morning? What's our plans for the day? You wanna come
here or go out? J x.

I actually
have a killer headache. Was hoping that it'd be gone by the time we
got together, but I might need to do a reschedule. Sorry :(. M
x.

I'm sorry you
feel crap :( If you feel up to it later, give me a ping. I'm gonna
have a shower shortly, but I'm around to chat. J x.

I let out a
small groan in annoyance. It wasn't Meera's fault, but I'd really
been looking forward to spending some one-on-one time with her.
Maybe the headache would recede and she'd still be able to make it.
The thought did occur to me to ask her to come anyway, I wanted to
see her, but if she felt bad, I didn't want to suggest she come
over just for my needs. I didn't like the way it made me feel. I
seemed to be more focused on what I wanted than on what my friends
and others did.

I wanted to
say it was down to the twitch, but that felt like passing the buck.
I didn't remember ever being this self-centred before, but I'd
asked my friends and they'd told me in no uncertain terms that I
was overthinking things. I did
do that. I always had. I didn't have a diagnosis
for any mental health issues, but that was more because I'd always
had it under control.

Thinking
about it, maybe if I'm up to it and you're up to it, I should come
over? You can try out the doll thing w/ me? Let me know. M
x.

I smiled as I
read it. I'd been so caught up in whether what I was doing wrong or
right that I'd missed it when it came through. It was only when I
felt my phone vibrate a second time that I saw it.

If you feel
up to it, that would be great. But don't stress if you feel bad.
Shower now, so catch you later. J x.

I finished off
my toast and gulped down my tea just as Mum came in to grab some
clothes for me. I pointed out the jeans and hoodie I wanted to
wear, and she got it all ready on the unmade bed. Dad came in about
ten minutes after I finished eating, ready to carry me up the
stairs.

Thirty minutes
later, I was showered, hair washed, and dressed. I was sat in my
chair at my desk with a fresh cup of tea, my keyboard positioned
perfectly between the piles of schoolwork I’d left there to go
through eventually. Mum had gone to get started on the housework. I
waited to make sure she wasn't going to pop in before I pulled up
the forum on my computer. I wanted to check and see if my post had
any more responses. I also wanted to ask about twitch practice. If
Meera did come round, I wanted to have some idea of what I was
doing.

Lucas had
shown me, of course, but I wondered if anyone had any kinds of tips
for the first timer. I had his email address, but I didn't think
he'd be willing to sit and chat with me on his day off about
something he'd gone over the day before. What I wanted was to know
what I should work on first.

He'd been
clear that it wasn't just simply staring at the fresh doll and
doing a quick play around. He'd also been clear that it would take
me a bit of time to get it right. He'd said something about the
levels of people's pain being different. I already knew that to be
true from Marcus. Compared to Meera, his pain had been
all-encompassing to the point where I’d found it hard to
focus.

On top of
that, he'd said I would do better with emotional pain. I couldn't
just ask a friend to get hurt, and Meera's headache was definitely
physical pain, so maybe I'd be trying to run before I could walk,
but I had to start somewhere, right?

I lost myself
in forum posts, with people actually responding this time, and kept
an ear out for either of my parents. Mum was supposed to work
today, so I'd have to hope Dad left me and Meera to it. Whatever we
told him, it couldn't be the truth. Lucas might’ve had a point when
he said my parents would have to know at some point, but I just
didn't see now being the right time.

I don't know
if I actually knew what would be the right time for me. I wanted to
at least have some control over the twitch before I opened up to
them. Maybe it would've been different if there'd been some family
history, or if my parents were big believers in new age woo, as
they called it. But they weren't. They were both pretty cynical
when it came to matters such as this.

I remembered
one doctor at the hospital while I was on the path to diagnosis had
suggested we looked into alternative therapies to help with my
pain. Mum had rolled her eyes and told her they preferred to put
their faith in science and actual medicine. I got this was somewhat
different because I could, somehow, show them it wasn't all sleight
of hand, and there were
some actual scientists doing a study about empath
abilities, albeit hiding the truth under other studies so they
didn’t expose empaths to the whole world.

Yet at the
same time, I felt like I'd get a pat on the head, and told that it
was a silly thing. I wanted to believe they'd see it, but they
wouldn't. At best, they'd think I was making things up, at worst,
they'd have me assessed by a psychiatrist or something. Nothing
wrong with being mentally ill, but I wasn't imagining all of
this.

Lucas had said
he had some resources I could use to broach the subject with them.
They might work, but my bigger fear was that if I told them he not
only knew, but was teaching me how to control it, they'd cut off
the contact. Report him for something, and I'd lose the one person
who might be able to help me live my life as both an empath and a
chronically ill person.

I got the
impression that only having four active triggers wasn't how it was
going to stay. He'd never outright said that eventually more people
would trigger me, but it had been implied in his words. I didn't
want to get to that point and have no way to control it. I'd
assumed the twitch was linked to my feelings for said person, but I
didn't know that for sure.

The last thing
I wanted was to end up isolated, unable to control my ability and
in a whole heap of pain. I don't think my parents would understand
that just yet. Maybe they would in time, but for now, keeping them
in the dark felt like the right choice.

I just hoped
I'd be the one to choose when to turn on the light.


​ [FOUR]

Meera came
over at midday. Mum had already left for work, and I'd lost myself
in forum posts and the occasional text on Telegram. Dad had been
the one to answer the door, and I heard him greet Meera with a
booming voice. I winced as I felt her headache. It was a bad one,
which made me wonder if she was really up to being out and
about.

“Jessie's in
her room, you want tea or something to drink, Meera?” Dad asked as
Meera came into my room.

“I'm okay,
Mr. Oliver,” Meera said.

She looked a
little pale and I wondered if she'd even medicated.

“I'll leave
you to it then, call if you need anything,” Dad said, glancing at
me as he pulled my bedroom door closed a little.

“You okay? Do
you need some meds?” I asked softly, wheeling myself closer to my
bed.

Meera sank
onto the mattress. “I... I didn't take any in case it interfered
with the twitch,” she said.

“Take some,
Meera. You don't need to suffer,” I said, turning my chair back to
my desk so I could grab some pills for her.

“I'm okay, I
just need to sit for the moment,” she said, shaking her head a
little.

I kept the
strip of pills in my lap, my hands resting on them. Meera took some
slow, deep breaths. I felt horrible that she was going through that
for me. It didn't hit me as hard as her pain had before. I don't
know whether that was because I was expecting it, or because I'd
just gotten better at dealing with the constant pain.

“You wanna
get on with it, Jessie?” she asked after a moment. “I'll take the
meds later.”

Chewing my
lip, I nodded. “Let me get the doll and the sand, I don't like the
idea of you suffering just so I can practise. When you said
headache, I thought it was just a headache, this feels more like
the beginning of a migraine.”

“Yeah,” she
said, with a sigh. “I don't get them often, but when I do, they're
a bitch to get rid of.”

Turning my
chair, I grabbed the doll and sand from the box, while trying to
remember the few tips I'd been given on the forum. One person had
kindly taken the time to explain that physical pain
was harder for a
complete newbie. They said I should focus on reducing it only a
little and use the experience more as just that, an experience, and
some on hands practice.

I slipped the
sand necklace around my neck and put the doll in my lap. I
remembered that Lucas had said to only handle it once I was
grounded with the sand. I'd made no notes after yesterday's lesson.
I'd assumed I'd either not be learning anything, or I'd be able to
remember it. I hadn't forgotten, but I was beginning to feel like
I'd bitten off more than I could chew here.

“So how does
it work?” Meera asked, her voice soft.

Her green eyes
were filled with pain, they’d have clued me in even if I hadn't
been able to pick up on it myself.

“I don't know
the science behind it,” I said. “If there even is any science behind it. Lucas
didn't exactly go into a lot of detail. But I did some research on
the forum, and they said physical is harder than emotional.” I
swallowed down the lump in my throat as my eyes began to water from
the intensity of her migraine. “So, I have to keep the doll in my
hands, have to keep the sand on my body, and I have to focus on
what is my pain and what is yours,” I said, trying to sound like I
knew what I was doing.

“Okay, do you
need me to keep quiet or anything?” she asked, a small smile on her
lips that did nothing to hide the pain.

“No, you can
talk, only if you're up to it though,” I said, looking up at her.
“I've never done this myself before. I watched Lucas do it with
physical pain, but we didn't exactly discuss the how and all of
that in great detail.”

She reached
over to take my hand. “You can do it, Jessie, I have great faith in
your abilities,” she said softly.

Letting out a
slow breath, I nodded, keeping my eyes on her as I tried to focus
on the pain itself. I wasn't sure how to separate the two. I could
tell what belonged to my body and what belonged to hers, but it
wasn't like they appeared as threads in my mind that I could
untangle. It was all well and good telling me to envision them
apart, but no one had really told me how to achieve that.

I tried to
focus on what the pain was represented by in my head. It was all
how I saw it, and it wouldn't be the same for everyone, but maybe
if I could apply an object to the twitch itself, then I could work
at figuring out the next step.

I mentally
sorted through random objects in my mind. A rope, a box, strings
that were every shade of colour. All of those might've worked, but
none of them felt right. I didn't say aloud what I was doing
because it felt silly, felt like I was playing at something I
didn't understand and never would. Of course I was kinda playing.

“You're
flushing a little, are you okay?” Meera asked, squeezing my hand
again.

I flushed more
as I realised I couldn't think of anything that worked. Maybe this
was all a waste of time and I should just tell Meera to take the
meds. My eyes were watering a little from the pain as it
spiked.

“Lucas told
me to separate the pain, I'm trying to think of how to do that. I
really am a complete newbie at this. I thought if I could visualise
something that worked as the twitch, I could then move onto the
next step. Of course, I feel like a bit of a prat and at the same
time, I know you're hurting.” I shrugged a little
sheepishly.

“It's not too
bad,” she said, wincing a little.

I knew she was
trying to play it down, and that just made me feel
worse.

“You know I
can feel it, right?” I said. I rubbed my temple. “Why don't you
take some meds? If nothing happens with my practice, at least I
won't have to worry about you in agony.”

She thought
about it for a moment before nodding. “Okay, maybe between the two
of us we can work out a way for you to visualise.”

I popped out
the tablets as Meera dug around in her bag for her water bottle. I
watched as she swallowed down the pills and took a long
drink.

“I don't have
the first clue what to use. I can tell the difference between your
pain, or at least what the twitch causes, and my own. But I don't
know how to work on separating them. I thought a visual aspect
would do the trick, thought about a box, or a rope, or lots of
different coloured threads. None of them felt right,” I said,
leaning back in my chair.

She nodded,
slipping off her shoes and making herself comfortable on my bed
with her legs crossed. “Is it about what it symbolises, or what you
feel works?” she asked.

“I dunno. I
felt like a box and the others are all this cliché when it comes to
the twitch. I mean, people tell me to separate them, of course I
think of entangled threads and all of that. Maybe I need to think
more about the aspect of the pain. Like what it means to me or
something deep like that?”

She chuckled.
“Okay, stop me if this is too deep, but have you thought about how
you see the twitch itself? I mean, when you think of it as a thing
all in its own right, what do you see?”

I thought for
a moment. I'd never really put an image to the twitch. For a long
time it had just been this thing there in my life, but then the
more I thought about it, the more I realised that I
had been thinking of
something. I saw the twitch as a battery, two, actually. I saw one
as my own level of pain and the other as everyone else's pain.
Sometimes the twitch battery was full and fine, meaning no one was
on its radar. Other times, the battery was barely on because it had
been drained by the triggers around me.

“I think that
helped, actually,” I said, glancing over at her and grinning. “Can
I try something?”

“Sure,” she
said, grinning back. “What are you gonna do?”

I wheeled my
chair over to the edge of the bed, close enough to take Meera's
hand again. I don't know why, but I felt the pain more when I was
touching her. Maybe it was because it was physical pain and not
emotional. Whatever the reason, I wanted to see if the battery
drained quicker.

“I see the
twitch and my own pain as separate batteries. On top of that, when
I get more triggered, it drains. I want to see if I can work out
how to split the two. They're connected by crocodile clips, like
the ones we use in Science,” I explained, keeping my eyes on
her.

Bringing the
batteries up in my head was a lot easier now I knew what I needed
to do. I didn't bother looking at the levels on the batteries, all
that mattered was that both were being drained. Visualising was the
easy part, and even as I held Meera's hand, I could feel the
paracetamol starting to somewhat do its job. It wouldn't wipe it
out completely, but it might leave me with enough to try and
transfer the pain to the doll.

Meera's eyes
stayed on me as I focused on a dot on the wall behind her. I knew
if I stared at her the whole time, I'd get distracted. After all,
it was her gorgeous green eyes that had made me take notice of her
in the first place, that and the pain that went with being around
her, even if I hadn’t realised what it meant.

Chewing my
lip, I let myself lose the grip on my own pain. I didn't realise
just how little attention I'd been paying to it. People had told me
it would get easier because I'd get more used to the pain. Not that
it would get better, just that my body and tolerance level would
adapt. That seemed kinda off to me, that rather than working to
eliminate the pain, patients were just told to get used to
it.

“Would it be
better for me to stay quiet?” she asked.

I forced
myself to stay focused on the dot. “No, it might be better if I
talked through what I was trying to do,” I said, still keeping the
picture of both batteries connected by a yellow crocodile
wire.

“Okay, but if
you go quiet, I'll do the same,” Meera said softly.

I did wonder
what my dad would think if he walked in and saw me staring at the
wall, holding Meera's hand, a faceless cotton doll in my lap. It
might make for a funny picture. I wasn’t sure I could find an
explanation though. I pushed those thoughts away and focused back
on the image in my mind.

It took me a
few seconds to work out that I'd need to fashion some hands, or
tool or whatever, so that I could cut the crocodile lead. Or so I
could slip it off. If I cut it, would that mean it couldn't be
reconnected, or was I just overthinking this too much?

I must've made
a face because Meera squeezed my hand. “You got a hurdle?” she
asked. “Maybe I can help?”

“How am I
going to cut the wire? I mean, if I cut it, then does that not mean
it's broken for good? Or do I just need to slip it off the twitch
battery?”

Meera tapped
her lips with her finger. “Visualise yourself moving the clip off
the top of the battery and see how that feels,” she said, with a
small shrug.

“Okay, I'll
try that,” I said, letting out a long breath as I stared back at
the dot and kept one hand on the doll.

I didn't
really think it would work. This was more an exercise in practice
than anything else. I wasn't going to get it right the first time,
but now she'd taken the meds, it wouldn't do any harm to either one
of us. I could still feel her headache behind my eyes. In my mind,
the twitch battery was a little drained. I reached out with two
fingers in my head and easily unclipped the twitch
battery.

I didn't think
I'd done anything to begin with. But as I let out another long,
slow breath, my hand on the doll started to burn a little. Not
painful, just feeling hot and a light buzz in the tips of my
fingers. I gasped as I felt it there just out of reach, and just as
quickly as it appeared, it slipped away. I tried to keep hold of
it, but either Meera's headache was too low on the radar, or I
needed to work on grasping hold of the buzz and pain.

Meera kept
hold of my other hand. “Did something happen?” she asked, her
curiosity piqued.

“I think... I
think I might've managed it for like, half a second or something.
My hand started to burn a little, fingers tingled, but then I lost
it,” I said, trying to keep my voice low.

My heart was
thudding with excitement; I probably had the same light in my eyes
as Meera did. I shifted in my chair as I tried to focus on it
again. I kept my eyes on Meera this time, watching the thrill in
her eyes reflect out at me. I could see the batteries, could see
the yellow clip back in place connecting the pair, but I couldn’t
manage to disconnect it again.

I don't know
if I'd overdone it, or if it was pure luck that I'd managed it at
all, but even though I spent the next twenty minutes trying, I
didn't achieve it again. I felt a little deflated by it, and my
fatigue levels were getting higher. It took a lot out of me and I
felt like I needed to crawl back into bed and just sleep the rest
of the day.

As it turned
out, the meds weren't enough to cure Meera's migraine. When I gave
up trying, even with her headache thumping through my skull, I knew
she needed to get home. I suggested she call her mum, but she'd
said she was working. In the end, I asked Dad if he could drop
Meera off at home after he helped me into bed.

I gave him the
usual excuse of just having overdone it a little. It didn't feel
like a lie because it held some truth. I probably should've taken
that first success and then left it, rather than pushing both Meera
and myself to the point of exhaustion.

Dad was happy
to take her home. Meera and I said our goodbyes, her saying she
planned to sleep the migraine off. I sent a text to the Telegram
chat just after she and Dad left. I kept it simple and to the
point. I wasn't sure whether Lucas would be able to help me hone my
skills, but right then, all I wanted to do was sleep and then spend
tomorrow catching up on homework so I could get away with some more
twitch practice during the week if the situation arose.

I didn't hear
Dad come back, I must've fallen asleep pretty quickly, because when
I next woke up, my neck was sore, and it was dark outside. I could
feel the bottle of sand digging into my neck. I'd not had a chance
to pack everything away. The box was still on my desk, the doll
laid next to it. I should probably be more careful about that. Even
if my parents wouldn't pry, I didn't want them thinking I was into
witchcraft or something along those lines.

I pulled
myself up, transferred to my chair, flipped on my lamp and started
to tidy everything back in the box. Mum would be home soon, and Dad
was bound to hear me up and about. I could make out the noise of
the TV, so he was only in the living room.

When I had
lowered the lid, I pushed the box to the side of my desk. My phone
was still there, I hadn't moved it to my bedside table. Stretching
out my neck, I checked for any messages. There were a few. I made a
plan of attack, chat with friends, have something to eat, start on
some of the homework, and dig around the forum some
more.

I'd had a
taste of what I could do with the twitch. I wasn't about to stop
there. Not when my quality of life could depend on it.


​ [FIVE]

I spent Sunday
as planned. I worked on homework, juggled chatting with everyone,
and took various naps ready for the week ahead. Meera was offline
most of the day, but popped on in the evening, so I knew at least
that her migraine was gone. I didn't do much digging around on the
forum, though I did post about what I'd managed. It hadn't gotten
any responses when I checked before bed on Sunday.

I woke up just
as my alarm went off Monday. I had the residual pangs of a headache
and my throat was a little sore. I took it to be just normal flare
stuff. I hadn't been around anyone who was sick, but that kind of
stuff happened from time to time. The cold and flu season was
almost over, and I'd probably be lucky enough to skate through the
remainder without a second bout.

Rubbing my
temple, I let myself slowly wake up a little. There was a full day
ahead of me, and while I was pretty much caught up with homework
and all of that stuff, I wasn't feeling my best. The scratchy
throat was more an annoyance than anything, but my body ached. I'd
felt like that yesterday too, and I'd put it down to the energy
drain from the twitch, but after a whole day of resting, I didn't
like that it was still hanging around.

Mum knocked at
my door. “You awake?” she asked softly.

“Yeah, I'm
up,” I said, stretching as I let my worries and fears drift
away.

If I was
headed to a flare, or getting sick, I'd deal with it when it
happened. There wasn't anything I could do about it right
now.

Mum helped me
up, get washed, dressed and all of that other morning stuff. I
packed my school bag while she made me some toast and got my meds
ready. It was a patch day, so she dealt with that too. It felt like
heaven to be finally able to scratch the itchy spot where the old
one had been.

“Are you
taking me today?” I asked, pausing between bites of
toast.

The time had
rushed past as it usually did when I wanted to take some time to
actually wake up. If Mum was taking me, we wouldn't have to leave
for another twenty minutes, if she wasn't, my taxi would arrive
within the next ten.

“I am,” she
said. “I cancelled the taxi last night since I was able to switch
shifts yesterday.”

“Great,” I
said, stifling a yawn as I finished off my toast. When I was done,
I grabbed my phone off the bedside table. “Are you picking me up
too?”

“No, I'm
afraid I'm working the afternoon shift, so you'll have to get the
taxi back, but Dad should be home on time,” she said, moving to
make my bed.

I watched her
as she tidied the duvet and then the pillows, which was pretty much
the only way my bed was gonna get made. I wasn't sure if I would
ever come to a point in my life where I could live independently. I
mean, people did, I knew that, because Mum's job was to care for
those who needed it in their homes. I don't know why that thought
lodged in my head when it did, but it gnawed at me, and I couldn't
seem to think past it.

“Mum, do you
think I'll still be living here when I'm like thirty?” I asked,
chewing on my lip a little.

She turned,
sitting down on the ready-made bed. “That seems like an odd
question, Jessie. I mean, I don't see why you would. Yes, you're
sick, and yes that will make your adult life harder, but not
impossible.”

“I guess I
just see all the changes in the past year or so. This time last
year, I was still at Downfields, and while I was already sick, we
didn't know it would be like, forever. I just worry that with me
struggling with school at Christmas, I won't get to do the normal
leave home and go to uni thing,” I said with a small
shrug.

“Do you want
to go to uni? I mean, you've never been someone who's wanted that
before,” Mum said, glancing at me with raised eyebrows. “I don't
mean that you have to make that decision now, just that if it's
something you want, then we'll find a way.”

I sighed. “I
dunno. I know I want to do all my GCSEs, I know I'll probably do
A-levels at sixth form, but I don't have any ideas on a career or
anything like that. I guess I'm just still trying to see what my
future holds in regards to my health.”

“Jessie, no
one knows where you'll be in a few years. You might be better, you
might be the same, and whatever situation that is, we'll work with
it. I have clients who did Open University and got their degrees
that way. I also have those who went to uni at eighteen and managed
with carers in place. Nothing is completely impossible, and you
know that Dad and I will support you however we can. It's just not
something we need to be worrying about right now.”

I nodded,
glancing at the time on my phone. I felt like there was more to
say, but all of it was tangled up in the twitch. It wasn't just the
M.E and Fibro that worried me, but the idea of being in a place
where I barely knew anyone and had more triggers than I could
handle. Lucas was trying to help me get to a point where it was
easy to minimise the pain, but it still scared me. Of course it
did, no one wants to imagine that level of pain and having no
control over it.

It made me
wonder if Mum would even entertain the idea of that. I'd pondered
over it, of course I had, but maybe I needed to start small. I
chewed my lip as I felt Mum's eyes on me.

“Are you
okay, Jessie?” she asked. “It feels like there's something you're
not saying. You know you can talk to us.”

“I know,” I
said, my voice sounding a little distant.

“What's on
your mind? Are you struggling at school? Is there something going
on with your friends?”

I could hear
the worry in her voice, and it made me feel shitty because I wasn't
going to, couldn't, tell her. But at the same time, I'd made this big thing of
it, and if I didn't say something,
she was going to worry.

“I'm just
still grieving, I guess,” I said, hands restless in my lap. “I lost
Marcus, and while he's been in touch, it was a big change on top of
getting sick and everything else. Things are great at school, no
bullies, nothing like that. I'm on top of my school work, and I
think Lucas is really going to help my stress levels. I guess I was
just getting worked up over nothing.”

I couldn't
meet her eyes. I felt like if I did, she'd see the truth in them. I
was hiding something, and I wasn't going to spill, no matter how
much she asked.

“We better
get going,” I said, reaching for my backpack and turning to hang it
on my wheelchair. I got the feeling Mum wanted to press, but she
wouldn't if I made it clear there was nothing to say. “I don't want
to be late.”

“Okay,” Mum
said, getting up off the bed.

She gave me a
long look before she headed out of my bedroom to grab her shoes and
coat. I got the impression she'd ask more in the car, and I hated
myself for bringing it up. If I'd stayed silent, things wouldn't be
anywhere near as awkward as they were now.

I was right in
that once me and my chair were loaded into the car, Mum turned the
radio off. That usually signalled that she planned to talk during
the drive, and I waited out the silence. My hope was that she'd
take it as me having nothing to add.

“I know
something is bugging you, Jessie,” Mum said after about five
minutes of painful silence.

I sighed.
“It's nothing, Mum. I was just freaking out, is all. Maybe it's the
anxiety, maybe it's just the possibility of a flare. I had a sore
throat and aches this morning. It could just be that,” I said,
shrugging.

I felt like
the worst daughter in the world because while I still ached a
little, I did know why. Mum didn't, but I did.

“Do you need
to stay off school?” she asked sharply, glancing at me.

“Oh no, I'm
okay. If I need to come home, I'll go to Jenn,” I said, shaking my
head. “My point was that I have a lot on my mind right now. You
know how it is sometimes when you get focused on something that's
not all that important?”

“Well, what's
on your mind that is important?” she asked, glancing across at me
again.

Great, I
wasn't going to be able to dig myself out of this hole, was I? My
only hope was to stall until I got to school. Maybe by the time I
got home, Mum would be so tired from work she'd have forgotten
about it.

“I dunno,
just teenage stuff,” I said, feeling a little exasperated. “There's
nothing major going on. I'm up-to-date with school, mostly, my
friends are all fine. Meera and I are doing great. It’s not a big
deal.”

We lapsed into
silence, Mum reaching out to flick the radio on. I probably
should’ve apologised for snapping a little, but I didn't. Instead,
I let out a breath and thought ahead to what classes I had. I
wasn't all that worried about anything, I just felt a little
sensitive.

Once we got to
school, the road packed with parked cars as usual, and Mum had
helped me into my chair, I glanced up at her. “I'm sorry, I
shouldn't have snapped. I know you care, and I know I can come to
you or Dad with stuff, I just... there's nothing to tell,” I said,
trying to keep the anxiety from my tone.

“I just worry
you take on too much and hide it, Jessie,” Mum said with a sigh.
“But I understand that sometimes you need to deal with things
yourself. After what happened with Marcus at Christmas, I just
don't want you to ever feel like you have to hide something like
that from us.”

I swallowed
the lump in my throat and nodded. “I know. I'll text you at lunch
to let you know I'm okay,” I said. “I gotta get moving, or I'll be
late.”

She leaned
down to give me a hug. I waved and started to push myself into the
school. It shook me a little to think that Mum had hit the nail
right on the head. I was
hiding something massive from them, but what else
could I do? I didn't know the first thing about opening up that
side of my life to my parents. I hoped one day I would, but for
now, it had to stay a secret.

I pushed those
thoughts into a box in the corner of my mind and focused on getting
to class on time. Craig, Meera and Roe were already in class by the
time I arrived. I wheeled through the door and parked up at the
spot I usually took between Meera and Roe, just before our esteemed
tutor came in behind me.

School had
begun, the bell ringing just as our tutor called the class to
order. I would have to worry about everything else later, because
for now, I needed to concentrate to get through the day unscathed.
Maybe when I got home I would have some idea what to say to Mum. I
knew she wouldn't let the matter drop, and while I hated lying to
her, I didn't exactly have a lot of options.

Time would
tell if I could ever actually open up to her. Right now, the answer
was a resounding no, but who knew what lay ahead.


​ [SIX]

The day passed
quickly enough, and before long, I was up in the library with my
friends. We sat at our usual table, one near the middle of the
room, and planned to spend the lunch break just chatting and
catching up with some of our work. As it turned out, my mini
success with the twitch had centre stage as the topic of
conversation.
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